
First-Year Council

Meeting #24, March 16, 2012
Minutes
Present:
David Barsky, Joanne Pedersen, David McMartin, Derrick Crawford, Andres Favela, Minerva Gonzalez, Laurie Schmelzer, Leo Melena, Jennie Goldman, Kheng Waiche, Geoffrey Gilmore, Angelina Gutierrez, Allison Carr, Terrie Metzger, Pat Morris
1) Welcome and Introductions (David Barsky): David introduced Laurie Schmelzer and welcomed her to the First-Year Council. Laurie is the Student Services Professional for the College of Science and Mathematics.
2) Agenda (David Barsky): David reminded FYC that everyone should feel free to send him (or Joanne) agenda items. Today’s agenda approved by general consensus.
3) Minutes (David Barsky): Minutes from Meeting #23, 2/24/2012, approved by general consent. As always, any corrections/additions/changes to the minutes can be forwarded to Joanne.
4) Co-curricular Experiences for FY Students Living Off-Campus (Bridget Blanshan): Bridget will not be attending today’s meeting. This item will be deferred and placed on the agenda for our next meeting (i.e. April 13th).
5) FY Enrollment/Orientation/Housing Outlook for Fall 2012 (David Barsky): As various campus units begin to plan for the incoming Fall 2012 first-year class, David wants to ensure that FYC is kept current on all information related to the size/demographics of our Fall 2012 first-year class.  Jennie mentioned that PeopleSoft upgrades are underway to improve the Orientation reservation system and that New Student Programs hopes that the reservation system will open by the end of April. At this time, New Student Programs is planning for about the same number of students as last year. Within the next few weeks New Student Programs will begin communication with new students. Reservations for the Orientation dates will be rolled out across the summer. The deadline for students to submit their intent to enroll is May 1st, so any current projections about the size of the first-year class are based on admit numbers. After May 1st, we will begin to make projections based on number of intents. Joanne and Jennie noted that the March 10th UVA/QUAD open house was well attended but that the majority of students had not yet signed their intent to enroll. Housing plans to offer one more open house on April 14th. This item will be revisited on the agenda for our May 11th meeting and Jennie will keep us updated on Orientation reservation numbers. In the meantime, any student inquires regarding Orientation can be forwarded to SLL/New Student Programs.
6) Planning for the 2012-13 Common Read. The last event for this year’s common read, “The Immortal Life of Henrietta Lacks,” was “A Conversation with David ‘Sonny’ Lacks.” Held on March 13th at the California Center for the Arts, the event was well attended and highly successful. The event was moderated by Sharon Elise, Faculty Fellow for Diversity and Multiculturalism. Melanie Chu introduced the winners of the Common Read Essay Competition. The highlight of the event was Derrick Crawford’s hour long interview/conversation with Sonny Lacks and his daughter. Derrick noted that Mr. Lacks was very open and willing to answer questions (especially from students).
Planning for the AY 12/13 Common Read, “Silent Spring” by Rachel Carson, has already begun. Because we are beginning the planning process much earlier than we did for “Henrietta Lacks” we should be in a very good position to promote the common read for AY 12/13. Melanie Chu is once again heading up the Common Read Planning Group for our campus. Jennie reported that she and Melanie submitted an IRA proposal requesting funds to purchase copies of the “Silent Spring” for certain groups of incoming first-year students.  David reported that First-Year Programs is purchasing desk copies of “Silent Spring” for all AY 12/13 GEL instructors (including instructors teaching summer GEL sections), and GEO/GEW/PHIL/HIST instructors whose sections are designated for a learning community.
7) Professional Development Conference for Instructors of First-Year Students, aka the August Conference (Catherine Cucinella, Terri Metzger, Joanne Pedersen, Kimber Quinney). Plans for the August Conference are ongoing and the sub-committee on professional development for instructors teaching first-year students is currently discussing/developing programming. The sub-committee is still in need of administrative support to assist with conference planning.
8) First-Year Learning Communities (Joanne Pedersen, Bridget Blanshan, Dilcie Perez, Terri Metzger, Kimber Quinney, Sarah Wibe-Norris). Joanne reported that academic scheduling for the Fall 2012 learning communities is in place. The Fall 2012 schedule will include:

· San Marcos Experience: sections of GEL 101, PHIL 110 and GEW 101;
· Global Learning Community: sections of GEL 101 and HIST 131;
· First-Year Business Learning Community: sections of GEL 101 and BUS 202;
· Athlete Learning Community: sections of GEL 101 and GEO 102; 
· Undeclared Learning Community: sections of GEL 101 and GEO 102; and

· (new) Health Wellness Experience: sections of GEL 101 and PHIL 110.
Joanne pointed out the need for Housing, New Student Programs/SLL, and First-Year Programs to coordinate on the application and recruiting process for SME and the new HWE. Given that the specialized Orientation for SME/HWE is scheduled for Friday, June 22nd, Jennie agreed to assist with setting up a meeting as soon as possible. Terri confirmed that the GEO program is preparing for the Undeclared and Athlete learning communities. David McMartin pointed out that recruiting for the Fall 2011 ULC took place during each First-Year Student Summer Orientation and asked for suggestions on improving recruiting. Joanne suggested doing something similar to the way we promote FYBLC, i.e., sending e-mails promoting the ULC to undeclared students just prior to each Orientation.  Jennie suggested also doing a single advertising piece that includes all of the Fall 2012 learning community options Joanne will follow up on this idea. Joanne will follow up on both of these ideas. David Barsky reminded the FYC that First-Year Programs is devoting almost 50% of the Fall 2012 GEL capacity (about 500 students) to learning communities/specialized groups. For the Fall 2012 schedule, FYP has scheduled 12 GEL 101 sections for various learning communities (i.e. ULC, GLC, HWE, SME, FYBLC, ALC), 3 specialized sections (i.e. 1 for SSS and 2 for EOP), and 20 regular/general sections (7 of them as tentative).  In this regard, recruiting for our Fall 2012 learning communities will be very important; if we miss opportunities to get students into appropriate learning communities in the early Orientations, we could very well end up with no remaining spaces in the regular/general sections at the end of the summer that we count on having in our to help student build full schedules. Joanne mentioned that she had a recent conversation with Paul Jasien (Chair of Chemistry and Biochemistry) about the possibility of developing a specialized GEL for students in the STEM majors. Jennie expressed the need for FYP to continue updating Advisors and New Student Programs on GEL enrollment numbers and open section options. David Barsky described the new numbering system that FYP is using for GEL section numbers. This will insure that any newly created sections are listed in the schedule next to similar existing sections (e.g. SME sections next to SME sections, general sections next to general sections).  Joanne pointed out that registration for learning communities will continue to take place via a combination of permission numbers and manual enrollment by FYP and that all learning community sections (GEL/GEO/PHIL/GEW/HIST) are listed in the schedule as “instructor consent required” with a class note describing the special nature of the section along with a person to contact. With this current process it is possible for a student to register for a set of learning community courses but then drop one of the required learning community courses. In past years, this has required an extensive amount of summer time doing “roster clean-up” to insure that students who are in learning communities are actually enrolled in all of the required learning communities courses. To that end, David Barsky and Joanne pointed out the continued need to improve the registration process via technical changes in PeopleSoft.
9) Revisiting the Foundations of Excellence (FoE) Action Steps (David Barsky) David led a discussion on a system for the FYC to review our progress on each of the FoE action items. He gave a brief review of how the FoE Task Force developed and ranked the FoE action items found in the Final Report http://www.csusm.edu/fycouncil/files/FinalReportAppendixB-ActionPlansByTheme.pdf. The FYC is now being tasked with assessing our progress on each of the individual action items. To that end, David proposed a rating rubric and associated spreadsheet (Appendix 1) that would all each FYC member to rate progress on each of the individual action items. Ratings could be done during our next FYC meeting via “clickers” or each FYC member could fill out a rating spreadsheet on their own time with our next FYC meeting being devoted to discussing the results. By general consensus, the FYC did not like the idea of trying to use clickers. General discussion followed during which the FYC developed and agreed upon a scoring rubric to measure progress on each of the action items. David committed to preparing a spreadsheet that will allow each FYC member rate each of the action items and promised to e-mail the spreadsheet to all FYC members early next week. He agreed to compile/summarize the results in advance of our next FYC meeting (April 13th), which will be devoted entirely to discussing the results.
10) Early Start Implementation Update (David Barsky, Geoff Gilmore). David reported that all of the courses we needed for Early Start have been approved by the Academic Senate. All of the Early Start courses have now been given unique subject codes designating them as Early Start courses. ESW stands for Early Start Writing and ESM stands for Early Start Math. Existing courses that are now Early Start approved have been renamed (i.e. GEL 110/10 is now ESM 111/11; GEL 120 is now ESW 120; MATH 30 when offered for Early Start will be ESM 30). With the exception of ESM 120, which will be open only to CAMP and EOP Summer Bridge Students, all of our Early Start courses are now listed on the CSU system wide Early Start schedule http://earlystart.csusuccess.org/. David confirmed that the only summer GELs (renamed ES) will be ES courses offered during the ES summer session (June 25-July 27). FYP will not be offering GELs during the regular summer sessions. For purposes of planning summer Library Modules, David has already told Dean Barbara Preece and Associate Dean Jackie Borin that FYP is expecting to offer five GELs for ES (one ESM 111, two ESW 120s for EOP Summer Bridge and two ESW 120s for CAMP). If demand is high enough, FYP may offer an additional ESM 111/11. Joanne will convey this information to Pam Wells so they can plan for summer Career Modules).  It is important to remember that ESM 111 and ESW 120 are certified for Area E, therefore any Early Start students who wish to be in one of the Fall 2012 learning communities should pursue ES courses that do not carry Area E credit.
11) Reporting FYC Activities to the Graduation Initiative Steering Committee (GISC) (David Barsky). As chair of FYC, David is charged with reporting back to the Provost/VP of Academic Affairs (Emily Cutrer) and the VP of Student Affairs (Eloise Stiglitz). To provide an efficient means of communication with Provost Cutrer and VP Stiglitz, David will be reporting on FYC activities at each GISC meeting. With this in mind, David would like FYC to take a few moments of every meeting to discuss what we would like him to convey at the GISC meetings (i.e. “What is the one thing from today’s FYC meeting that we want GISC to know the most?” will know be a standing item on each FYC agenda). 
For this meeting, the consensus was that the FYC wanted to deliver the message that the FYC has stimulated the development of a number of first-year related initiatives/programs and that we need to evaluate our collective need for resources to grow and maintain these after they’ve been piloted on a shoestring. Examples of such initiatives/programs include

· the August Conference (a major discussion point in the previous FYC meeting) that needs administrative support;
· improving the registration process (i.e., changes in PeopleSoft) to facilitate registration of student in first-year learning communities; and
· the Common Read, where we have recognized the need for providing instructors with copies of the book in time for them to be able to incorporate it well into their courses.

12) Brief reports from FYC members (ALL) Geoff reported that over 500 students are scheduled to take the ELM/EPT on March 17th (i.e., tomorrow). Kheng reported that she has communicated with over 2000 local high school students regarding Early Start and emphasized the importance of the EAP program.
13) Planning the Fall 2012 FYC Meeting Schedule (David Barsky) David would like FYC to set the Fall 2012 FYC meeting schedule as soon as possible (i.e. before the Spring semester ends). He asked everyone to consider our usual Friday (non-EPAAG days) 10am to 12pm timeslot and see if that still works.
14) Locations for Remaining Meetings (Joanne Pedersen) Angie Gutierrez has reserved rooms for our next two meeting:
· Friday, April 13, 10-noon, (KEL 3010)

· Friday, May 11, 10-noon, (KEL 2413 – Faculty Center Conference Room)
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